# Mick Giannasi Chair of the Independent Maternity Services Oversight Panel Cadeirydd y Panel Trosolwg Annibynnol ar Wasanaethau Mamolaeth

Eich cyf/Your ref IMSOP-SE-003-19 Ein cyf/Our ref IMSOP-SE-003-19

Dr Dai Lloyd AM, National Assembly for Wales, Cardiff Bay, Cardiff, CF99 1NA

04 July 2019

Dear Dr Lloyd,

#### **Independent Maternity Services Oversight Panel**

Thank you for your recent letter about my forthcoming appearance before the Health, Social Care and Sport Committee to discuss the work of the Cwm Taf Morgannwg University Health Board Independent Maternity Services Oversight Panel.

I can confirm that my fellow Panel member, Cath Broderick, will also be attending with me and that she will be able to brief the Committee specifically about the work she is doing to enable the Health Board to engage with the women and families most affected by the service failures which have been identified.

Please find attached at Appendix A, responses to the areas which you have specifically highlighted in your report as being of interest to Committee Members. I hope that assists and trust that the information is largely self-explanatory.

I look forward to meeting you and your fellow Committee members on 17 July 2019. By that time, the Panel's first monthly update for Welsh Government will have been completed and I will be in a position to update you verbally on the progress which is being made.

In the meantime, if you have any further questions or require additional information, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Canolfan Cyswllt Cyntaf / First Point of Contact Centre: oversightpanel.maternity@gov.wales paneltrosolwg.mamolaeth@llyw.cymru

Rydym yn croesawu derbyn gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg. Byddwn yn ateb gohebiaeth a dderbynnir yn Gymraeg yn Gymraeg ac ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi.

We welcome receiving correspondence in Welsh. Any correspondence received in Welsh will be answered in Welsh and corresponding in Welsh will not lead to a delay in responding.

Yours sincerely

Mick Giannasi

Chair, Independent Maternity Services Oversight Panel

Canolfan Cyswllt Cyntaf / First Point of Contact Centre: oversightpanel.maternity@gov.wales paneltrosolwg.mamolaeth@llyw.cymru

Rydym yn croesawu derbyn gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg. Byddwn yn ateb gohebiaeth a dderbynnir yn Gymraeg yn Gymraeg ac ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi.

## Appendix A

## Response to Specific Areas of Interest Raised by Committee Members

Area of Interest	Response
Extent to which Board members and senior management had knowledge of the issues identified in the Royal College's report.	It is important to emphasise that there are five strands to the Ministerial intervention in Cwm Taf Morgannwg University Health Board which are being coordinated by a senior Welsh Government official. Placing maternity services in Special Measures and appointing the Independent Maternity Services Oversight Panel is one of those five strands.  Whilst the five strands are complementary and in practice are being progressed in an integrated way, each has a different primary focus. The role of the Independent Oversight Panel, as set out in its terms of reference, is predominantly to ensure that the Health Board delivers the improvements in patient safety, quality
	and patient experience which have been identified as necessary in the Royal College's Report and other associated reviews.
	Whilst in practice, that will involve an element of looking back to understand the underlying causes of the failings which have been identified, other than the specific work around retrospective independent clinical review which forms part of the Panel's remit, its focus will be primarily forward looking. As such, the Panel will not be undertaking any specific investigative work to identify the culpability of individuals, groups of teams for the failings which have been identified. It is, in essence, a performance improvement mechanism rather than an inquiry or investigation.
	The independent clinical review element of the Panel's work will involve the retrospective examination of serious incidents and that, as an outcome of the process, may result in matters being referred to outside bodies (e.g. professional bodies, H.M. Coroner, etc.) for consideration of further action. However, even that element will, in accordance with the Panel's terms of reference, be primarily focused on ensuring that lessons are learned and acted upon as a driver for improvements in patient safety, quality and patient experience.
	By virtue of its terms of reference, the Panel has a responsibility to refer any wider corporate governance and leadership concerns to the Health Board and/or Welsh Government as appropriate, although again, that is not the Panel's primary focus.

That focus rests with other elements of the intervention process, namely, the work which David Jenkins is doing to support the Chair and the Health Board to deliver improvements in leadership and corporate governance, the work which Welsh Government is doing in terms of the Health Board's targeted intervention status and the regulatory work which is being undertaken by Healthcare Inspectorate Wales and the Wales Audit Office.

The Panel has been made aware that in consultation with David Jenkins and Welsh Government, the Chair of the Health Board has commissioned an independent external review of the handling of the report produced for the Health Board in 2018 by the seconded Consultant Midwife. That review may, in due course, provide some of the answers which Members of the Committee are seeking about who knew what, when and in what context. However, it is not directly within the Panel's remit and, as such, it would not be appropriate to comment further in this response.

# Timescales for the Panel's work.

At this stage, it is not possible to identify with any degree of certainty what the timescales for the completion of the Panel's work will be. This is dependent on a number of factors, some of which are currently being worked through, most importantly the detailed scheduling and prioritisation within the Health Board's Maternity Services Improvement Plan alongside the scoping and scheduling of the clinical review and public and patient engagement elements of the Panel's work.

It is also becoming increasingly apparent, both to the Panel and the Health Board, that the improvements which are necessary in Maternity Services can only be delivered on a sustainable basis as part of a wider organisational and cultural transformation process which is currently being worked through by the Health Board and will take several months to research, plan and initiate.

It is envisaged that the potential timescales will become clearer by the end of September 2019 when the Panel presents its first formal report to the Minister. However, at this stage, it is only possible to provide a broad-brushed estimate based on previous experience and professional judgement.

In terms of the performance improvement element of the work, experience in intervention situations within the Panel's knowledge (for example in Morecambe Bay and the Isles of Anglesey County Council) suggests that the 'make safe' element of the plan should, and indeed, must be delivered within 3 to 6 months of the start of the process and that within 12 months the organisation should have made sufficient progress for the Minister to begin to consider scaling back or de-escalating to a degree the intervention process.

However, again based on experience elsewhere (for example in the case of the Welsh Ambulance Service), it is likely to be twelve months to two years or so before some of the longer-term changes which are required, particularly those which require cultural or leadership change and those which seek to rebuild public trust and confidence, start to take effect in a way which begins to embed change and makes it sustainable going forward.

It is also likely to be twelve months to two years before it is possible to say with confidence that sufficient momentum has been achieved, whereby it is unlikely that if the external oversight and support was removed, that the organisation would regress or falter on its improvement journey.

Where those changes need to be underpinned by wider organisational transformation and longer-term investment in organisational capacity and capability, it is not unrealistic to expect sustainable results to take three to five years to deliver.

That is not to suggest for one minute that the Independent Oversight Panel or indeed the wider intervention will need to remain in place for that length of time nor that there will not come a time sooner when the intervention can appropriately be brought to an end. However, it is important to recognise that there is no quick fix and that change of the type which is necessary in Cwm Taf Morgannwg will not be delivered overnight.

The independent clinical review element of the Panel's work brings an added dimension to the questions of timescales which at this stage is difficult to estimate with any degree of certainty.

There are a number of phases in the clinical review process which are inter-dependent and will need to be scheduled in sequence.

For example, until the review of the January 2016 to September 2018 cases (referred to in the Royal College's report as the 43 cases) have been reviewed, it will not be possible to scope what is required in terms of the further look back exercise to 2010.

As an example, it is understood that a similar clinical review process which commenced in England two years ago has still not been fully completed.

Clearly, it is not helpful to speculate in matters of this nature. However, some estimation of what the timescales might be is necessary for planning purposes and on that basis, the Panel is working on the broad assumption that its likely to be at least 12 months before the position has been reached where, if all goes well, a recommendation could be made to the Minister that he could consider scaling back the intervention.

Whilst that does not provide a definitive answer to the

	Committee's question, it is hoped that sharing the Panel's thinking about what the potential timescales might be and the rationale for that thinking, is helpful.
Powers of the Panel to obtain documents and information.	The Panel has no specific powers to require the Health Board or others to provide access to documents or other information. As such, there is and will continue to be a reliance on cooperation and negotiation to achieve what is needed. However, as things stand, that is unlikely to present a problem.
	In practice, the Health Board is cooperating fully with the Panel in enabling the proper discharge of its responsibilities and terms of reference. For example, case notes, patient records and other information have already been made available to assist members of the Panel in scoping out the clinical review process. Similarly, the Panel has been provided with access to the information which is needed to establish a database of the women and families affected and their preferences for contact and further engagement in the oversight and performance improvement process.
	At a more strategic level, performance information and internal reports are routinely being shared with the Panel and there is a regular two-way flow of information between the Panel and the Board at both executive and non-executive level. The Director of Nursing has been appointed as Senior Responsible Officer and acts as a conduit/problem-solver for the Panel, and a senior member of the Corporate Team acts as a single point of contact for day-to-day information and support.
	These arrangements are underpinned by an Information Handling Protocol which is currently in draft form but will eventually form part of the Panel's Scope, Terms of Reference and Methodology document. This will set out how information will be shared, handled, stored and disposed of to ensure compliance with relevant legislation and data protection and principles.
	In the event that there are data access issues which cannot be resolved through negotiation and cooperation, the Panel has within its Terms of Reference the ability to go back to the Minister to seek additional leverage. However, it is not envisaged, in the climate of cooperation which currently exists, that such an approach will be necessary.
Level of resources available to the Panel to enable it to carry out its work.	The Panel comprises of four core members, a coordinating Chair (Mick Giannasi), an obstetrician (Professor Alan Cameron), a midwife (Christine Bell) and an engagement specialist (Cath Broderick).
	In addition, the Panel will be supported, as necessary, by 'go to'

individuals providing specialist advice and support in areas like legal services, communications and workforce and organisational development.

The Panel will meet formally on a monthly basis and a number of participating observers (e.g. a workforce representative, a representative of the Community Health Council, representatives from the Welsh Audit Office and Healthcare Inspectorate Wales, etc.) will attend the meeting to assist the Panel in its deliberations.

In terms of day-to-day operations, Welsh Government has nominated two support workers to assist the Panel on a full-time basis; that is in addition to providing other members of staff to undertake routine administrative support for meetings and ancillary tasks. The two support workers have a range of skills and abilities which enables them to undertake substantial pieces of work on behalf of the Panel, for example, arranging and coordinating meetings and events, managing dairies, drafting documents and undertaking background research.

Within the last two weeks, with the support of Welsh Government and the NHS Delivery Unit, the Panel has interviewed and provisionally appointed a Business Manager to design, develop and coordinate the performance monitoring and assessment process which will underpin the Panel's formal reporting mechanism. The Business Manager will also act as the interface with the Health Board's Programme Management Team.

The individual who has been identified has operated at Assistant Director level in a health board setting and has experience of programme management, performance management, corporate governance and quality improvement. This is a key appointment which will enable the Panel to accelerate the pace at which it is developing its business processes.

The individual can start immediately and it is hoped that the appointment will be confirmed within the next seven days.

It is envisaged that the business manager will spend 2 to 3 days per-week doing Independent Oversight Panel work, with the balance of his time being spent within the NHS Delivery Unit who will host his contract of employment.

That is a helpful arrangement which has the potential to create synergy between the work of the Panel and the package of intervention and support with is being led specifically by the Delivery Unit.

In terms of the independent clinical review element of the Panel's work, over the next few weeks, it will be necessary to recruit a number of multi-disciplinary teams of clinicians (mostly midwives, obstetricians, anaesthetists and paediatricians) on an ad-hoc basis

to undertake individual reviews on behalf of the Panel.

At this stage, it is not clear how many teams will be needed or how they will be constituted for each case; that will not be known until the scoping work has been completed. However, with the support of the relevant Royal College's, Welsh Government has already compiled a list of suitably qualified individuals who have indicated a willingness to become involved.

At this stage, the Panel believes that it has the resources that it needs to effectively discharge its terms of reference. However, should that change, Welsh Government has indicated that it will consider making additional resources available, if there is a properly evidenced business case to do so.

Details of the Panel's plans for engaging with patients, and the extent to which women and families will have the opportunity to have their voices heard.

The 'Listening to Women and Families about Maternity services in Cwm Taf' report made strong recommendations about the way that the Health Board engages with women, families, patients and communities. Cath Broderick has started the extensive process of working with key people in the Health Board and partner organisations to understand in more depth how current engagement and patient experience activities and approaches can be developed and improved.

### **Women and Families Engagement Workstream**

At the heart of this work is a new Women and Families Engagement Workstream that will report to the Maternity Services Improvement Board. Cath is providing support, advice and oversight to the staff committed to deliver new and innovative methods of engagement and the multidisciplinary group. This includes midwives, patient and public engagement and communication leads, and Cwm Taf Morgannwg CHC. The group met for the first time on 01 July 2019 to start the conversation about how engagement with women and families should improve.

## **Principles for engagement**

An Engagement Strategy is being developed by the Health Board with support from Cath Broderick. This will be driven by a number of principles:

- Women and families, in particular those directly affected by events leading to the review, will be at the heart of the work undertaken by the IMSOP and central to the Health Board's development of approaches, methods and delivery of engagement and communication;
- The delivery of maternity services, the practice of individuals and the strategy for engagement and communication should be viewed through the eyes of the people who use services in Cwm Taf Morgannwg;

- It must be as easy as possible for people to be involved and they should be actively involved in ways that are meaningful and provide real opportunities to influence change and improvement;
- People must be informed about how their involvement has influenced decisions and practice.

## Women and families at the heart of engagement

The Panel has met with women and families directly affected on a number of occasions, including a meeting with the Minister, and will continue to do so.

People have told us how they want to be involved and explained how they wish to contribute to the improvement of maternity services in Cwm Taf Morgannwg. Their suggestions will be central to the development of the engagement strategy. In particular, they have told us that they want to-

- Be kept up-to-date with progress on improvement and change within maternity services (the new IMSOP Newsletter for women and families is being distributed shortly and we are exploring the use of social media and other digital platforms);
- Share their stories and contribute to the staff's understanding
  of the impact of failings in communication and care (they are
  interested in the development of a video and communication
  training tool for staff);
- Be part of co-production events and workshops to design maternity care that meets everyone's needs (co-production will bring staff and families together to understand each other's experience and translate it into improved quality of care and good practice. The first event is being planned for early September);
- Be part of work to improve complaints and concerns handling by sharing their experiences and views on how this can be changed to the benefit of women and families and resolving concerns;
- Work with the Health Board to identify which measures matter from the families' when seeking to demonstrate and quantify improvement in maternity services;
- Look at developing a Women and Families Group that will identify how they want to be engaged further;
- Be supported and suggest new approaches to engage with the communities across Cwm Taf Morgannwg;
- Self identify whether they want to be involved as representatives on the Women and Families Workstream group.

**Maternity Services Liaison Committee (MSLC)** 

The MSLC is a multidisciplinary group, including services users, with responsibility for bringing the voices of women and families into the Health Board to provide feedback on maternity care and ensure that services meet the needs of users.

Women and families directly affected have been asked if they want to be part of the MSLC and a new Lay Chair is being appointed in response to the RCOG Review recommendations.

Cath is working with the Women's Experience Midwife to ensure that new methods are developed to hear the views of women using services through a 'Walk the Patch' approach on the maternity units.

Other approaches include building on the 'Real Time' maternity experience initiative started by the PALS team by developing reflective qualitative interviews with women when they are back in the community after the birth of their baby.

They will be reaching out to women and families where they live through engagement at Mums and Toddlers groups, Baby Cafés, community clinics and informal events.

## Engaging with communities, building trust and confidence

Building trust and confidence in maternity services in Cwm Taf Morgannwg is important for those women and families currently using services as well as those who will need to use it in the future. As such, community engagement methods are being developed to ensure that all of the families have an opportunity to be heard in familiar settings, be supported to engage and be assured that action will take place as a result of their feedback.

In that regard, the learning from other NHS organisations which have faced similar challenges will be extremely helpful to the Health Board. That is particularly so in areas that have experienced similar challenges and found that their communities had heard nothing but 'bad news' about maternity services in the area.

Cath worked with families affected by events leading to the Kirkup Review of maternity services at Morecambe Bay University Hospitals NHS Trust and developed co-production engagement and communication methods with the staff and families which are transferable to the Cwm Taf context.

Connections have been made with colleagues in Morecambe Bay and the co-production methods and tools used to secure the involvement of women and families in change and community engagement are being shared.

Assurances about the Panel's

The Panel is independent and in its early work has consistently and

independence from both Cwm Taf Morgannwg Health Board and from Welsh Government. deliberately demonstrated that to be the case.

None of the members, or any other person directly supporting the Panel, has any previous connection or association with the Health Board. Indeed, three of the Panel members have not previously worked within Wales and bring insights from different UK health system. As such, the Panel comes to its task with fresh eyes and independence of thought.

Within the Terms of Reference he has provided and in his verbal briefing to the Panel during its induction process, the Minister has made it clear that he expects the Panel to be, and to be seen to be fiercely independent and that it should not hesitate to make recommendations which relate to the role of Welsh Government within the current situation where that appears to be appropriate.

Whilst the Panel is working collaboratively with both the Health Board and Welsh Government officials, that should not be seen as an indication of a lack of independence. Working with the Wales Centre for Public Policy, the Panel has adopted an evidence-based approach to the design of the oversight process taking account of academic research and evidence of what has worked in previous interventions.

Academic research (Jas and Skelcher, 2005) suggests that the style and of any imposed external intervention should be the least intrusive which is necessary to achieve the outcome which is desired.

The same research also suggest that three factors explain the ability of an organisation to remove itself from a performance intervention, namely:-

- **COGNITION** (i.e. a recognition by the organisation that it needs to change and an acceptance that it needs help to do so);
- CAPABILITY (i.e. the knowledge within the organisation of what needs to be done and the technical skill to achieve it);
- **CAPACITY** (i.e. the ability and resources to tackle the change agenda).

The Panel has been working with the Health Board to assess its 'cognition, capability and capacity' and recently conducted a self-assessment exercise during a Board Development Day.

On the basis of the outcomes of the exercise, the Panel believes that it appropriate to adopt a collaborative approach, albeit within an atmosphere of scrutiny, challenge and support.

That approach is again supported by academic research which suggest that 'the most effective performance improvement mechanisms are those owned by the organisation subject of the intervention ... albeit subject to the influence of government' (Fox

2003, Kellard et al, 2007).

Similarly, the Panel is working closely with the regulators and with Welsh Government to ensure that the strands of the intervention are drawn together into a cohesive whole albeit that there is absolute clarity about the independent nature of the various elements.

Clarification about the powers of the Panel to make recommendations and insist on their implementation. Items four and five of the Terms of Reference provided by the Minister state that the Panel should:

- Escalate any wider governance related issues or concerns which emerge to the Health Board and Welsh Government as appropriate;
- Advise the Minister on any further action which the Panel considers necessary to ensure the provision of safe, sustainable, high quality, patient centred maternity and neonatal services. This should include advice about the need for, and timing of, any follow-up independent reviews and the identification of any wider lessons for the NHS in Wales.

Whilst the Panel has no specific powers to insist that its recommendations are implemented, the ability to make those recommendations is clear. As such, the Panel will rely on cooperation and negotiation to achieve compliance. However, it is implicit that within the Terms of Reference that where those recommendations are well founded, Welsh Government and where necessary, the Minister will take reasonable steps to support their implementation. Indeed, the Minister has made that clear in his initial conversations with the Panel.

As previously stated, the Health Board is cooperating fully with the Panel in enabling the proper discharge of its responsibilities and Terms of Reference and, as things currently stand, it is not anticipated that issues will arise which need to be escalated. However, if that does become the case, the Panel will not hesitate to do so.

Actions that are being/will be taken to rebuild public and staff trust in the Health Board.

As outlined above, in accordance with its terms of reference, the Panel is working with the Health Board to develop the capacity, capability, systems, tools and techniques which will enable it to engage in an open and transparent with the women and families affected by the Review and more broadly with maternity service users going forward. Done correctly, that will, in due course, have an incremental impact of public trust and confidence.

In addition, the Panel is currently involved in discussions with the Health Board about the need, as part of the Maternity Services Improvement Plan, to develop similar arrangements to engage staff more effectively in the design and delivery of improved

services going forward.

In our early discussions with the Health Board, a shared understanding has emerged that in order for change to be sustainable, maternity services will to be improved in the context of a wider organisational change process that encompasses organisational culture, leadership, mission vision and values. Those discussions have also identified the need to develop a structured communications and engagement strategy designed to change the narrative around the organisation.

In order to be effective, the engagement and communication strategy will need to be owned and delivered by the organisation and its senior leadership, albeit that the Panel and Welsh Government will provide the support and challenge which is needed to drive it forward at pace.